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Planning for sustainable 
aviation growth

The global economic recovery remains 
uneven, but there is a clearer pattern 
of growth now. After a surge in 
economic growth in 2010 and 2011 as 
the major economies bounced back 
from the financial crisis, global GDP 
growth has been relatively subdued 
since 2012. According to the IMF, 
world economic growth averaged 
3.3% during 2012-2014, slightly  
below the 3.5% long-term average 
since 1980. 

Three main factors have contributed 
to this muted global growth 
performance. First, the major Western 
economies are experiencing a 
disappointing recovery – because the 
tailwinds of easy money, cheap 
imports, and strong confidence that 
were present before the crisis are no 
longer supporting growth1. 

Second, the poor performance of the 
economies of southern Europe and 
France has exerted a downward drag 
on growth in the euro area and the 
European Union more generally. A 
substantial part of the European 
economy is experiencing a prolonged 
structural adjustment. Moreover, 
economic policies have been slow to 
correct underlying problems such as 
lack of labour market flexibility, high 

public spending and associated tax 
burdens, and a less business-friendly 
and business-like economic climate.

Third, the major emerging market 
economies have experienced much 
more variable and uneven 
performance. China continues to 
power ahead – though even here, 
growth has eased back from the 10% 
plus average GDP increase in  
2002-2011 to around 7-7.5%. India 
continues to grow at 5-6% a year, and 
the IMF expects it to be growing faster 
than China by the end of this decade. 
But outside Asia, a number of other 
large emerging market economies have 
been struggling. During 2012-2015, the 
IMF now projects that Brazil and 
Russia will both grow on average by 
just 1.3% a year. South Africa is not 
doing much better, with around 2% 
growth. A common feature of growth 
in Brazil, Russia, and South Africa is 
that it is heavily driven by energy and 
commodities, where global prices have 
been weakening since 2012. We have 
also seen political instability adversely 
affecting growth in all three of these 
economies – most recently in Russia.
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1 “Rediscovering growth: After the crisis” - http://londonpublishingpartnership.co.uk/rediscovering- 
  growth-after-the-crisis/
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But it is also possible to take a ‘glass is 
half full’ view of this global growth 
environment. There are three poles of 
growth in the world economy that 
appear to have survived and 
rebounded since the global financial 
crisis: the Asia-Pacific economies, 
North America, and northern and 
eastern Europe (including the UK). 
These three poles (including Japan 
and Australia within the Asia-Pacific 
region) account for nearly three-
quarters of total world GDP. Sub-
Saharan Africa is another dynamic 
region of the world economy with GDP 
growth around 5% in 2014 and 
forecast to continue an average rate of 
5-6% in the next five years. If Africa 
continues to perform well along with 
the other three major growth regions, 
we will have robust growth across 
75-80% of the world economy in the 
second half of this decade.

This is an attractive prospect for the 
global aviation industry – and it is 
reflected in the investments and plans 

being made for expansion. Aircraft 
orders remain strong, and new orders 
continue to outpace deliveries. The 
current order books for the major 
aircraft manufacturers imply a 50% 
increase in the commercial aircraft 
fleet over the next 7-10 years.

But we have been here before. When 
the world economy and the air travel 
market turns up, airlines pile in orders 
and then the next downturn exposes a 
major capacity glut. How do we avoid 
such a feast-and-famine outcome in 
the next 5-10 years? How should the 
major players in the aviation industry 
plan for sustainable growth?

For airlines, the watchwords should be 
profitable growth, cost control, and 
connectivity. Growth opportunities 
need to be profitable. The airline 
industry has been a low margin 
industry for too long, and the more 
successful modern airlines now 
recognise this. When I was Chief 
Economist at British Airways, we set a 

10% operating margin target in the 
early 2000s, which compared with a 
2-3% historical average for the 
industry prior to that date. Chasing 
volume growth supported by declining 
yields has bought financial losses and 
turmoil to many airlines and their 
investors. So airlines need to 
undertake a careful evaluation of 
growth opportunities, both in terms of 
new routes and additional frequency 
of service. They should not be seduced 
by the optimistic forecasts presented 
to them by aircraft manufacturers, 
which rarely mention the profitability 
of growth opportunities.

To achieve profitable growth, airlines 
need to control costs and develop their 
networks by improving connectivity. 
Connectivity is at the heart of what 
makes airlines successful – finding 
new routes, either directly or via an 
efficient hub-and-spoke network 
operation. As new cities develop 
around the world – particularly in 
Africa, Asia, and other emerging 
markets – there will be many new 
route development opportunities.

Airports face a different set of growth 
issues. Unlike airlines, which can 
expand capacity quite quickly by 
ordering a few more planes and 
finding new runway slots to operate, 
airport capacity expansion is lumpier, 
requiring longer lead times as well as 
much more intensive stakeholder 
dialogue. This is most noticeable in 
the major Western economies. In the 
UK, we have had 15 years of 
discussion about new runway options 
at the major London airports, and still 
no decision has been made – let alone 
any concrete or tarmac laid. The UK 
may be an extreme example, but 
similar issues exist in many other 
advanced economies where there is 
great sensitivity about the local and 
environmental impacts of aviation 
expansion.

Connectivity is at the heart of what makes 
airlines successful.
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In developing and emerging markets, 
airport expansion appears easier – and 
is often supported strongly by the 
regulating authorities as a means of 
providing strategic support to 
economic growth in a region or nation. 
But that carries a different risk – of 
over-ambitious expansion – akin to the 
problems that the airline industry has 
experienced by over-investing in 
capacity in the past. Also, alongside 
airports, airspace capacity needs to be 
developed. In Europe and North 
America, there is a high degree of 
capability in airspace management 
that can be deployed in Asia, the 
Middle East, and Africa as these 
regions start to experience airspace 
congestion around major cities and 
airport hubs.

The final issue bearing on the aviation 
growth agenda – which affects 
aircraft/engine manufacturers, 
airlines, airports, and airspace 
managers alike – is the environmental 
challenges facing the expansion of the 
industry. At face value, the 50% 
increase in the commercial aircraft 
fleet represents a potential increase in 
aircraft noise, local air quality 
problems around airports, and 
greenhouse gas emissions. The 
aviation industry is dealing with all 
these issues – but the pace of 
technological change will not counter 
the adverse environmental impacts of 
future growth in all areas. A 
sustainable growth trajectory for the 
aviation industry therefore requires an 
acceleration of effort to address the 
environmental consequences of 
expansion – which will raise costs for 
the industry and air travellers over the 
longer term.

The aviation industry worldwide has 
been remarkably resilient in the 
aftermath of the global financial crisis. 
The industry has coped much better 
than after 9/11, which created more 
financial distress and business 
failures. One reason for the improved 
coping is that there has been a process 
of industry consolidation in the more 
mature regions – US and Europe. At 
the same time, there have been 
significant growth opportunities in 
Asia, the Middle East, and Africa.

But as the industry shifts from survival 
to expansion mode, new issues are 
emerging: the risk of over-expansion 
in airline capacity; the difficulties of 
expanding airport and airspace 
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Figure 2: Global growth is a key driver of air travel
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capacity where it is most needed; and 
the long-term environmental 
challenges of a rapidly expanding 
global aviation industry. Looking 
ahead, these are the big challenges to 
sustainable growth of the aviation 
industry.
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